
Draft Minutes
Land Trusts Protection & Advocacy Committee
Tuesday, January 14, 2025, 10 a.m.−12 p.m.
Anchor Location: 310 S Main St., Ste. 1275, Salt Lake City, UT 84101



In-Person Participants: 
Richard Ellis, Advocacy Committee Chair
Paula Plant, Advocacy Committee Vice Chair
Louie Cononelos, Advocacy Committee 
Roger Barrus, Advocacy Committee 
Brad Benz, Advocacy Committee
Marlo Oaks, Utah State Treasurer
Kim Christy, Advocacy Office Director
Jessie Stuart, Advocacy Office Assistant Director
Liz Mumford, Program Manager
Justin Anderson, Attorney General 


Zoom Participants: 
Peter Madsen, SITFO Director
Mike Johnson, TLA Chief Legal Counsel
Marla Kennedy, TLA Director of Communications and Governmental Affairs






1. Call meeting to order
Meeting called to order by Chair Ellis at approximately 10:00 a.m.

2. Chairman’s report
Chairman Ellis acknowledged the passage of Amendment B and commended the office for its successful campaign efforts. He noted the creation of a study group to examine the legislative audit and review the roles and responsibilities of the Protection & Advocacy Office. The group's first meeting took place in December, and a subcommittee of beneficiaries will also be meeting.
Chairman Ellis welcomed Liz Mumford as the new Program Manager for the office. He also noted the departure of Chris Peiper, the former representative from the Attorney General’s Office, and introduced Justin Anderson as the office’s new AG representative.
3. Action Item: Elect chair and vice chair
Mr. Cononelos motioned nominating Richard Ellis as chair and Paula Plant as vice chair. Mr. Barrus seconded. The vote was unanimous in the affirmative. 

4. Approval of minutes
Ms. Plant motioned to approve the October 8, 2024, meeting minutes. Mr. Cononelos seconded. The vote was unanimous in the affirmative. 

5. Calendar and confirmation of meeting dates
Upcoming meeting dates for Trust System entities were provided in the packet. 

6. Stakeholder and public input
There was no public input. 

7. Trust System reports

Trust Lands Advisory Committee (TLAC) Report: 

TLAC continues its year-long project to simplify and clarify the LAND Trust Program code and rule. The Advocacy Committee was informed that eight positions on TLAC are up for selection, with new members to be appointed at the March meeting. Additionally, the committee was updated that four new members are on the USBE Board. 

Ms. Plant has been asked to provide a fiscal note for HB 184, which would fund the hiring of an additional FTE and increase website funding. If the bill passes, the new position could potentially be filled as early as April.


SITFO Report: 

Mr. Madsen expressed gratitude to everyone who contributed to the passage of Amendment B. He provided a recap of the SITFO Summit, which included discussions on private equity perspectives from SITFO’s strategic partners, asset allocation, and network activity The Summitt also featured the Friend of the Trust Award Dinner where Ann Millner was honored with the award. 

Mr. Madsen provided the board meeting schedule and reviewed updates on finance and operations. The fiscal year 2025 audit was completed ahead of schedule, with SITFO receiving a clean audit opinion from Eide Bailly, underscoring its commitment to strong internal controls and governance. 

He also provided an update on the organization chart, highlighting intern analysts and confirming that an offer has been extended for the Deputy Chief Investment Officer position, with a start date expected in the coming months. A budget update was given, covering staffing changes, fees, and expenses, with SITFO coming in under the appropriated budget. He also reviewed the approved strategic asset allocation and provided a performance update on the permanent funds as of November 30, 2024.

Mr. Madsen confirmed that when communicating with the public about permanent fund balance totals, it is best practice to use figures from SITFO’s audited financial statements due to the volatility of monthly and quarterly balances.

Mr. Christy commended the Trust’s performance over the past fiscal year, noting that the funds collectively grew by $547 million in FY 2024, a significant achievement.


Trust Lands Administration (TLA) Report: 
Ms. Kennedy reported on the results of the November auction, where 9 of 11 parcels were sold, generating $4.6 million in revenue for the Public Schools Trust, USU Trust, and Miners Hospital Trust. Many properties sold well above their minimum listed prices.

She informed the Advocacy Committee of Ron Torgerson’s retirement and announced that Scott Chamberland has filled his position.

Ms. Kennedy noted that the Dingell Act land exchange is nearing completion. She also highlighted ongoing meetings with new legislators and county commissioners, encouraging a renewed discussion on the Bears Ears Monument land exchange, with hopes for progress in the future.

Mr. Johnson noted that Mr. Christy had requested a brief update for the Advocacy Committee on the status of the Tabby Mountain litigation. To provide context, he reviewed the background and proceedings to date.

Mr. Johnson reminded the Committee that there was a ruling in June ’24 that dismissed nearly all claims in the lawsuit. There was some ambiguity in the court’s order which claims were left. The Tribe had an option to amend its complaint but did not at that time, which led to a court request to clarify the ruling regarding what the court viewed as in or out so the Tribe could better understand how to amend its complaint. 

Since then, motions for clarification have been submitted, the court held a hearing on these motions in November and set a new deadline for the Tribe to amend its complaint. The amended complaint is now expected to be filed by January 17. Mr. Mr. Johnson stated that following this filing, new rounds of motions to dismiss will likely be submitted, briefed, and decided. Mr. Johnson expects to have additional updates at the next Advocacy Committee meeting. 

Mr. Barrus asked Mr. Johnson if the Northwest Quadrant transaction had closed. Mr. Johnson informed the committee that it has received a board vote, but is not yet closed. He expects it to be wrapped up in several weeks. 

Mr. Christy thanked Mr. Johnson for his time and efforts to help the Advocacy Office stay connected with these matters. 


Protection & Advocacy Office (Advocacy Office) Report: 
Study Group Updates
Ms. Mumford provided a status update on the Trust System Beneficiary Advocacy Study Group. The Study group had its first meeting December 9th, and focused on Trust System overview, legal elements and overview of beneficiaries. The study group requested a gap analysis of statute, legal analysis review and logic model of advocacy and protection. March will be the next meeting. The legal expertise role on the Study Group will be filled by Tom Bachtell with the departure of Mr. Peiper. 

A beneficiary subcommittee has been formalized, the first meeting was held on January 9th. The first meeting focused on audit recommendations and accountability measures; representatives from each beneficiary institution were present. The next meeting will polish a draft for accountability measures and will focus on representation and advocacy needs.

Both the Study Group and Beneficiary subcommittee are functioning as recommending bodies to help prepare statutory changes for 2026 session. The office does not anticipate any changes for the 2025 session.  

Office Procedures and Protocol Discussion

Ms. Mumford reminded the Committee that one of the audit findings emphasized the need for the office to strengthen its governance and develop a strategic plan. While it is premature to create a strategic plan due to potential statutory changes resulting from the study group, the office is working to identify key areas for policy development. These efforts include establishing mechanisms to document recommendations made by the Protection & Advocacy Office, tracking communications and interactions with SITFO and TLA, and providing a quarterly summary of this documentation to the Advocacy Committee.

Regarding policies and procedures, the Committee discussed the following thoughts:
· The need for a policy addressing the protection of beneficiary interests in relation to one another in lease agreements, access rights, and land exchanges. Several examples were shared to illustrate the importance of such a policy.
· Beneficiaries have a right to express disagreements regarding trustee decisions or transactions but do not have veto authority. Having a mediator role within the Trust System is beneficial to help facilitate communication between beneficiaries and trustees to mitigate conflicts and reduce the likelihood of litigation.
· Past examples were cited where conflicting viewpoints arose. The Advocacy Office played a key role in facilitating internal discussions, encouraging open communication, and helping parties reach mutually beneficial solutions.
· Trustees are responsible for managing trust assets as experts in their field. While asset management is their primary duty, effective communication with beneficiaries is also valuable.
· Beneficiaries often lack the time and resources to engage in the same level of review and advocacy as the Advocacy Office. The office serves as a critical conduit, ensuring that beneficiary interests are effectively represented and communicated.

It was noted that an advocacy subcommittee was formed concluding the audit, to review statutory language, discuss governance, and identify areas in need of clarification or revision. This subcommittee is scheduled to meet in the coming weeks.


Purpose Statement: Alignment and Clarifications
Ms. Mumford introduced the discussion on refining a purpose statement for the office and presented a few proposals including language that is already on the website. 

Ms. Plant emphasized the need to first identify how the office can ‘augment’ what the TLA and SITFO Board of Trustees already does, identifying where our responsibilities are in supporting and protecting the beneficiaries that are not in the purview or ability of the TLA and SITFO Board of Trustees. 

Mr. Barrus highlighted the need to build trust, confidence and relationships with stakeholders emphasizing the office’s involvement to keep beneficiaries informed and comfortable with Trust activity. He noted that he does not see that the purposed statement that emphasizes “accountability, relationship building, information sharing and advocacy” would create conflict.

Mr. Cononelos emphasized the principle of beneficiary accountability in how distributions are spent, expressing concern about the lack of awareness regarding whether funds, once distributed to beneficiaries—except for public schools and the Utah Schools for the Deaf and Blind—are being used in an accountable manner.

Mr. Benz noted gaps in monitoring how funds are spent (with the exception of schools) and suggested that the office place greater emphasis on ensuring accountability in distribution spending.

Ms. Mumford recommended using the proposed statement—'The Land Trusts Protection and Advocacy Office advances the rights and interests of beneficiaries through accountability, relationship-building, information sharing, and advocacy'—while the Advocacy Subcommittee conducts a closer review of office governance


The office will need to identify where it has authority vs. influence, emphasizing that our role is to really help avoid potential lawsuits or what could be detrimental to the Trust. Accountability, relationship-building, information sharing and advocacy are where we would have authority.

Ms. Plant emphasized that what is identified as the offices’ role and authority needs to be in law, the code right now does not reflect the proposed statement.  

Mr. Anderson asked whether auditing beneficiaries while also advocating for them might create an uncomfortable dynamic. Ms. Mumford commented that it would be helpful to have a way to monitor how funds are spent that beneficiaries are agreeable to, and if any issues of noncompliance arise, they could be referred to the state auditor (similar to how the School Children’s Trust operates). The hope is that the study group process can help address some of these issues. 

Mr. Ellis noted that a challenge in the existing statute is its broad authority to assess SITLA and SITFO’s performance, but we don’t have that expertise to be able to do that. He suggested that while the original intent may have been to serve as a watchdog over SITLA and SITFO’s responsibilities, the office has evolved, and it is unclear if that role is appropriate. This is where issues in duplication and challenges in statute between the agencies have been seen. 


Annual Report 

Ms. Stuart presented an overview of the FY 2024 Annual Report discussing its focus on the Trust System as a whole, FY 2024 highlights, and the ‘Meet the Beneficiary’ sections, which showcase how Trust beneficiaries utilize funds. 

She also provided a financial summary, noting that $112 million was distributed to beneficiaries in FY 2024. Gross land revenue totaled $129 million, while interest and gains from SITFO reached $355 million. Additionally, there was a one-time legislative appropriation of $80 million. The Permanent Fund balance has now reached $3.7 billion.


SITFO/TLA Nominating Committee
Ms. Stuart informed the Advocacy Committee that the SITLA and SITFO Board of Trustees Nominating Committee process is underway, with the first meetings expected to take place in late February or early March. She noted that Warren Peterson’s term on the SITLA Board of Trustees expires in July, and the individual selected to fill the vacancy is expected to have expertise in agriculture, natural resource management, and water. Political acumen would also be beneficial.

Legislative Session Updated
Mr. Christy informed the Advocacy Committee that Miners Hospital presented to the Natural Resources, Agriculture & Environment Interim Committee in November. The committee requested that Miners Hospital work with the Utah Mining Association to evaluate how expanding the use of its funds could materialize.

He reported that the Miners Hospital Trust is in a strong financial position and will see an added increase in its distribution due to the 5% change resulting from Amendment B. The Trust has significant opportunities to expand the use of its funds.

Additionally, in prior months, there was discussion about considering changing the distribution policy to distribution up to a 5% cap, rather than a flat 5% rate to all non-public education beneficiaries. This is on hold and considerations like these will be addressed as part of the ongoing study group process.

Mr. Christy updated the Advocacy Committee that the office now reports to the Transportation & Infrastructure Appropriations Committee rather than the Executive Offices of Criminal Justice Appropriations Committee with Senator Ipson and Representative Welton serving as chairs.

Efforts are focused on legislative outreach, particularly with the 20 new legislators. The office has conducted four webinars to provide a 'Trust System 101' overview and is actively scheduling meetings with each new legislator.

Weekly Trust System meetings led by the Protection & Advocacy Office with representatives from each Trust System entity are taking place to share information and coordinate on legislative affairs during the 2025 session. 

Mr. Christy updated the Advocacy Committee on performance measures for the office. All entities in state government are required to create measurable performance measures. The goal is to keep them focused on the work of the office and reoccurring from year to year. The performance measures will need formal action by Transportation & Infrastructure Appropriations Committee. The office is expected to report back next year during interim on how the objectives were met.


Formation of Advocacy Stakeholder and Alumni Network 
Mr. Christy proposed to the Advocacy Committee the idea of creating an advocacy stakeholder and alumni network. He noted that the Trust System faces various dynamics and opportunities, making it beneficial to establish a network to enhance influence and advocacy. It was recommended that the group convene annually to discuss key information from each entity within the Trust System, starting with 12 to 20 individuals at the initial meeting and expanding overtime. The meetings will be strategic, guided by a clear agenda and framework. Ms. Plant referenced a historical group with a similar purpose called the “Beatle Club."

Adjourn 
Ms. Plant moved to adjourn. Mr. Cononelos seconded. The vote was unanimous in the affirmative



 
